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WHOLE SCHOOL DEVELOPMENT PLAN *2018 – 22

(2020 – 21)

“*for those in the final year of the three-year cycle, extend the current School Development Plan for an additional year.”    DENI 3rd June 2020                 

                        

School and Nursery Unit Context (Covid-19 restrictions) – November 2020.
At their meeting of Tuesday 10th November, governors took account of “guidance to Boards of Governors and Schools on School Development Planning.”  DENI 3rd June 2020

Subject coordinators had earlier reviewed action plans and associated targets for 2019 – 20 making use of the “traffic light” system.  The majority of targets had been partly but not fully achieved.

Given that the school had entered the third year of its 3-year Whole School Development Plan 2018 – 21, governors adopted the statement, “for those in the final year of the three-year cycle, extend the current School Development Plan for an additional year.”
As a result, the Development Plan has been extended for a further year (2022) with amended year two action plans agreed.

The context in which the school and nursery unit finds itself (September 2018):

The school and nursery unit underwent a “Sustaining Improvement” Inspection in April 2018.  The inspection was undertaken against a backdrop of ongoing Union action short of strike.  As a result, the inspection focused on Safeguarding/Child protection.

The inspectors scrutinised the ETI Safeguarding Proforma 2017 – 18 to include a review of the safeguarding Policy.  In addition, inspectors also interviewed six Primary 6 pupils as part of the safeguarding process.  On interview, the pupils were described as “articulate” and “fantastic ambassadors,” for the school.  

Whilst inspectors were not able to assess the quality of teaching and learning, they awarded the school and nursery unit Level 2 in relation to safeguarding; the highest level available to schools otherwise engaged in industrial action.  There were “no outstanding issues” to be addressed by the school and nursery unit.

Overall finding:

	Overall Performance Level (Safeguarding)
	Level 2 “Very Good”


1.  A statement & evaluation of our school & nursery ethos:

Ethos.

The Christian faith lies at the heart of our ethos and underpins the way we work and endeavour to live together as a school & nursery community.

We are a welcoming and inclusive school & nursery where pupils are nurtured in a positive, caring & safe environment.

Through an emphasis on child-centred education, it is our aim that every child achieves their full potential.  Pupils are also encouraged to become self-confident, independent learners.

We aim to meet the needs and aspirations of our pupils through high quality teaching and learning.

We actively seek to promote close cooperation between the school & nursery, families & the wider community including other nursery primary & post-primary schools.
Summary
· The ethos of the school & nursery has been drawn up in consultation with Governors, staff, pupils & parents  
· The ethos reflects the unique atmosphere of the school and nursery and our commitment to the delivery of high quality education to the Annalong community.
· Our ethos recognises the importance of promoting a culture that is both caring and considerate to the needs of individual pupils if they are to achieve their full potential 

· It also acknowledges the central role played by teachers in delivering a high-quality education, supported by effective leadership
Evaluation
Having high expectations of all children and those who support them throughout the school & nursery is crucial if standards of attainment are to be raised and pupils are to achieve their full potential.

When asked if their child was happy & settled in the school & nursery:

· 96% of those parents who responded agreed or strongly agreed 
· 96% of parents who responded also agreed or strongly agreed with the statement “Teachers are caring and show commitment to my child’s welfare.”

To that end, when presented with the statement, “The school/nursery has a culture of high expectations for all children.” 

· 95% of respondents agreed or strongly agreed.  
· 96% of respondents agreed with the statement “teachers are committed & enthusiastic.”

The support of parents and the wider school/nursery community is also acknowledged to be of great importance if children are to achieve their full potential.

It is encouraging to note from a school & nursery perspective that:

· 96% of parents agree with the statement, “The school/nursery is respected in the local community.”  The importance of nurturing strong links with families and the wider community is something which the school & nursery has encouraged and values greatly
The views of nursery unit and primary school pupils was also sought in respect of the school’s ethos.

In response to nursery & school pupil questionnaires, when presented with the statement “I am happy in school;”

· 70% of nursery & foundation stage pupils (to include P3) agreed.  

· 89% of KS1 & 2 pupils agreed with the statement “I am happy & settled in school.

Additionally, when presented with the statement “I like school;”

· 62% of nursery & foundation stage children agreed, 
· 76% of key stage 1 & 2 pupils agreed with the statement “our school is a good school.”
In response to the statement “I am safe in school,”

· 88% of nursery & foundation stage children agreed

When asked if they were happy and settled in school 

· 89% of Key Stage 1 and 2 pupils agreed

in response to the statement “my teacher cares for me;”
· 81% of nursery & foundation stage pupils agreed; while

· 77% of key stage 1 & 2 pupils agreed

Future Action
· Review Learning & Teaching Policy
· Implement agreed strategies in addressing underachievement
· Track the progress of pupils identified as underachieving

· Intervention strategies agreed & implemented to raise standards

· Where children have been identified as overachieving provide opportunities for challenge in curriculum planning & delivery

· Engage with the School Council re strategies to promote the wellbeing of pupils

Part 2. (a) Learning, teaching, assessment & the raising of standards of attainment among all pupils, in Communication, using Mathematics & using ICT. 

The school and nursery unit will use “The Inspection and Self-Evaluation Framework,” (or ISEF) to promote improvement for all learners.  This replaced the Together Towards Improvement framework.in January 2017.  The school will use the Framework to facilitate professional dialogue regarding the outcomes for learners, the quality of educational provision and the effectiveness of leadership and management.  
The school will make use of the self-evaluation questions measured against effective practice statements for agreed key elements of the Framework.

 In addition, with reference to “Count, Read: Succeed – A Strategy to Improve Outcomes in Literacy & Numeracy,” the school acknowledges the vision of the Department of Education, “to ensure that every learner fulfils his or her full potential at each stage of their development.”

The need to establish a solid foundation in Literacy & Numeracy is considered by the school to be essential if children are to go on to society & the economy and to live fulfilling lives.
Literacy:
Summary
· Literacy Co-ordinator appointed November 2016. Agreed roles and responsibilities of the post and engaged in professional development by attending training provided by EA CASS for recently appointed Literacy Co-ordinators in January 2017
· No further classroom observations were carried out due to ongoing Industrial Action.
· Literacy Policy- teaching staff agreed a revised Literacy policy in January 2018 and the Board of Governors ratified it in the Spring Term.
· Monitoring and Evaluation - all teaching staff participated in an agreed monitoring and evaluation cycle led by the Literacy Co-ordinator 

· Effective use of data - Assessment Co-ordinator and Literacy Co-ordinator analysed PTE and NRIT results
· Literacy Co-ordinator’s file shows evidence of systematic monitoring and evaluation of the quality of provision and standards achieved by children in Language and Literacy 

· Audit of spelling and reading resources

· Integration of new Literacy resources into planning

· Literacy Co-ordinator identified children for the Reading Partnership programme 
· Liaison with EA CASS and met as member of SLT
· Continued work systematically through the Literacy Action Plans and monitor and evaluate progress.

· Literacy Co-ordinator to reported to Board of Governors on progress made in addressing areas for improvement
Evaluation
· Development of the Literacy Co-ordinator’s Role:
· Participated in local schools’ co-ordinator cluster meetings
· Met as part of the Senior Leadership Team 
· Implemented systematic Monitoring and Evaluation strategies as outlined in the Literacy Action Plan
· Consulted with staff when evaluating progress in the Literacy Action Plan.
· Led staff meetings to discuss the quality of teaching and learning in school and disseminate good practice.
· Literacy Co-ordinator’s file continues to show evidence of systematic monitoring and evaluation of the quality of provision and standards achieved by children in language and literacy 

· The reviewed Literacy Policy accurately describes practice in our school and was ratified by Governors (Spring Term 2018)

· Six children received the Reading Partnership programme in April 2018

· Monitoring and Evaluation - Scrutiny of teachers’ planning identified strengths and areas for improvement in current practice. These have been discussed with staff at an individual and whole school level and used to set targets and inform planning. Children’s work was not scrutinised, and classroom observations were not carried out by the Literacy Co-ordinator due to ongoing Industrial Action. Existing good practice was shared by the Literacy Co-ordinator 

· The Assessment Co-ordinator and Literacy Co-ordinator liaised to analyse PTE Assessment data, track children’s progress and set targets in conjunction with the class teachers. 

· 91.31% of children are attaining on or above the standardised sample score in Literacy. 30% of children are overachieving, which is the same as last year (2016/17)
· Underachievement - 8.69% of children are underachieving in Literacy compared to 4.65% of children the previous year 2016/17. Teaching staff have put in place several intervention strategies in class to support those children identified e.g. Lexia Reading Core5 online reading program, Reading Partnership programme and additional adult support in class. 

· The Literacy Action Plan has been evaluated based on outcomes from monitoring and evaluation cycle and areas for continued development have been identified for future action. However, not all the success criteria were fully met within the agreed timescales due to ongoing Industrial Action
· Literacy Audit – Treasure House Spelling resources were purchased for KS2 and trialled in the final term. KS2 guided reading resources were audited and Novels were bought using money from the Book Fair. 
Future Action
· Carry out further classroom observations during 2018-2021 (dependent on Industrial Action)
· Literacy Co-ordinator to monitor and evaluate teachers’ planning
· Literacy Co-ordinator to identify children for Reading Partnership 
· Co-ordinate the purchase of new group novels from P4-P7 and guided reading books to replace the existing New Ginn reading scheme.
· Co-ordinator to continue professional development 

· Co-ordinator, as part of the Senior Leadership Team, to develop further the monitoring and evaluation strategies to bring about continued and sustained improvement in the learning and teaching of Language and Literacy

· Literacy Co-ordinator to led staff meetings in 2018/19 school year and record minutes and agreed actions, as required

· Further develop resources, including ICT programs and apps to support the teaching of Literacy

· Literacy Co-ordinator in liaison with Assessment Co-ordinator, will identify children who are at risk of underachieving. Organise Literacy Booster Groups.

Numeracy:

Summary
· The Board of Governors and Senior Management team received reports from the co-ordinator including Action Plans and evaluations, and ongoing progress and planning within Numeracy 

· The Mathematics and Numeracy Policy was reviewed and agreed by staff April 2018

· The Co-ordinator’s File and Monitoring and Evaluation Files contain a clear record, referencing the achievements and standards, quality of provision and leadership and management within Numeracy across the whole school

· The co-ordinator engaged in professional development termly, through participation in Mourne cluster groups for Numeracy Co-ordinators and attendance at E.A training for co-ordinators October and April 2017

· Monitoring and Evaluation cycles were facilitated by the co-ordinator. All teaching staff participated in reduced Monitoring and Evaluation cycles, in support of Industrial Action

· Teaching Staff continued to develop their High-Quality Teaching and Learning strategies and participated in a planned staff development programme for Numeracy

· Effective Use of Data, the Assessment Co-ordinator and Numeracy Co-ordinator liaised to analyse and track PiM and NRIT results

· Whole school, class and individual targets were agreed. Targets were recorded and reviewed using agreed formats

· Teaching Staff reviewed Long Term and Medium-Term planning formats and content

· Resource Audits were conducted annually by teaching staff and co-ordinator

· Timothy Doyle facilitated Helping Out with Maths in the Evenings workshops (series of 3) for Foundation Stage and Key Stage One parents February 2018

Evaluation
· Participation in Senior leadership team meetings and reporting to the Board of Governors ensures that Numeracy remains a priority within the school and facilitates planning for Numeracy within the Whole School and Staff Development Plans

· Action Plan Targets were evaluated. Those targets not met due to support of Industrial Action will be considered for the year 2018/19

· The co-ordinator’s participation in Professional Development opportunities allowed the co-ordinator opportunity to:

· share good practice within the local cluster area

· train in the effective use of data

· develop new target setting formats at a whole school, class and individual level

· disseminate information/good practice from training to Cluster Groups and to teaching staff

· Lead staff development sessions termly

· The Monitoring and Evaluation Cycle was limited to Scrutiny of teachers’ Planning 15/11/17. Teachers used the agreed Medium-Term format effectively and evaluated the teaching and learning appropriately. Planning referenced targets agreed with pupils. 

· Staff participated in a planned programme of staff development 

· Agreed new Medium-Term Planning Format

· Reviewed existing Long Term, Annual Planning Overviews and commenced revising and updating content

·  Shared Good Practice within Numeracy: Data Handling 11/12/17

· Agreed, planned and evaluated new Target setting format for class and Underachieving children

· Effective Use of Data

· Data was analysed by the Assessment and Numeracy Co-ordinators and shared with teaching staff

· 91.31% of children are achieving on or above the National Average Standardised Score May 2018 compared to 93.02% in 2016/17

· 23% of children are overachieving compared to 28% 2016/17

· 8.69% of children are underachieving in Numeracy. Compared to 6.98% in 2016/17. Teachers have agreed targets with these children for the current year and will use a range of strategies including RM Maths, to support their learning

· 2017/18 Whole school focus on Measures has resulted in an improvement in this area. 

· Sample Numicon sets were purchased to support Foundation Stage

· 10 Parents attended the H.O.M.E workshops

Future Action
· Agree an annual Action Plan with teaching staff and evaluate termly

· Agree, facilitate and evaluate an annual Monitoring and Evaluation Cycle within Industrial Action guidelines

· Continue to seek opportunities for professional development for the co-ordinator and teaching staff

· Co-ordinator as part of the senior leadership team to plan an annual staff development programme that includes a termly Numeracy focus

· Teaching staff to complete Annual Overviews and liaise with colleagues to ensure continuity and progression

· Teaching staff to share good practice, focused on supporting children who are currently underachieving and have a targeted plan. 

· Co-ordinator, with class teacher, to identify and facilitate small group support for pupils who are identified as ‘at risk ‘of underachieving

· Co-ordinator to request funding to purchase resources, identified by audits, to ensure that high quality teaching and learning is sustained and developed within the area of Mathematics and Numeracy

Co-ordinator and class teachers to develop the skills and knowledge of children across the school in the identified whole school and class target areas.  Whole school Target -Shape
Assessment:
Summary
· A yearly Assessment timetable and Assessment Policy is in place.
· PTE and PTM tests are carried out online in May P.3 – P.7, NRIT tests in May P.3 and P.5

· Standards of attainment are monitored and pupil progress tracked at individual, year group & whole school levels
· Analysis of assessment outcomes for pupils in primaries 3 to 7 in particular; inform future planning & curriculum delivery

· Data is analysed with a clear focus on raising or maintaining standards

· Key Skill coordinators track progress of underachieving pupils, SMART Targets are set once a term to bring about improvement

· Individual pupils in need of additional support in Literacy and Numeracy are identified from Data, Booster groups will be formed to help those pupils identified

· PRSD observation cycle informs planning and delivery of the curriculum 
Evaluation
· The Assessment and Marking Policy was reviewed in consultation with staff (June 2018)

· 91.31% of pupils in P.3 – P.7 in both Literacy and Numeracy are on or above their target. 8.69% of pupils in P.3 – P.7 in both Literacy and Numeracy are underachieving (this amounts to 8 pupils in each curricular area)

· Targets for 2018-19 school year were set in consultation with coordinators making effective use of data (see Section 7b)
· End of Key Stage Levels were awarded in line with a Union directive issued 2018
Future Action
· Participation in ICT Accreditation is dependent on teacher union action in 2018-19
· Pupils will complete Progress Through English (PTE) and Maths (PTM) Assessments in May 2019 in P.3 to P.7 and NRIT in May P.3 and P.5
· Data will be analysed with a clear focus on raising or maintaining standards. Pupil scores will be categorized as On, Above or Below Target
· Data analysis summaries will be discussed with teachers to inform future planning
· Action/future targets will be agreed because of data analysis in consultation with coordinators, senior management and staff
· Teachers planning will reflect individual need- under achievers, high achievers
· Individual pupils in need of additional support will be identified from the Data, SENCo will be informed by the Assessment coordinator and Booster groups will be formed to give further help to those pupils identified
· Key coordinators will track progress of underachieving pupils
Key Stage 1 (Level 2 and above):

	Subject
	*2016 - 17
	*2017 - 18
	*2018 - 19

	
	APS%
	NI%
	APS%
	NI%
	APS%
	NI%

	English - Boys
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	English - Girls
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	Maths -Boys
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	Maths - Girls
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation


Key Stage 2 (Level 4 and above):

	Subject
	*2016 - 17
	*2017 - 18
	*2018 - 19

	
	APS%
	NI%
	APS%
	NI%
	APS%
	NI%

	English - Boys
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	English - Girls
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	Maths - Boys
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	Maths - Girls
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation


*Outcomes have not been included because of recent Union action. 
ICT

Summary

· Monitoring and Evaluation - all teaching staff participate in an agreed monitoring and evaluation cycle led by the ICT Co-ordinator.

· Annual monitoring and evaluation of the integration of ICT in teacher’s medium-term planning.

· ICT Co-ordinator’s file contains evidence of systematic monitoring and evaluation of the quality of provision and standards achieved by children in ICT through scrutiny of teacher planning. 

· RAG system used to assess progress of action plan targets biannually. 

· No further classroom observation or scrutiny of children’s work have been carried out due to ongoing Industrial Action. 

· ICT and ESafety policy ratified by Governors March 2017 and accurately describes the current practise in our school 

· Inventory of desirable goods completed. 

· Audit of ICT resources completed. 

· Shadow Coordinator (Principal) continues to keep up to date with ICT practise and developments.
Evaluation

· Met as part of the Senior Leadership Team.

· Consulted with staff as to monitor progress towards targets. 

· Monitoring and Evaluation - Scrutiny of teachers’ planning identified strengths and areas for improvement in current practice. These have been discussed with staff at an individual and whole school level and used to set targets and inform planning. Children’s work was not scrutinised, and classroom observations were not carried out by the Literacy Co-ordinator due to ongoing Industrial Action. Existing good practice was shared by the Literacy Co-ordinator.

· ELearning Conference March 2019.

· The ICT Assessment Outcomes for 2016 - 2018 are shown below.
	
	
	
	
	
	
	


Future Action
· Disseminate outcomes of conference to teaching staff and set targets based on such. 
· Monitoring process – term 1 scrutiny of medium term planners.
· ICT Co-ordinator’s File will continue to show evidence of monitoring and evaluation such as CCEA tasks for each year group.
· Meet with foundation staff to discuss benefits of Seesaw app, should its use be continued or an alternative sought. 

· Continue to work through action plan to ensure success criteria being met.

· ICT Co-ordinator to report to and present Board of Governors to present action plan and monitoring evaluation of previous action plan.
	ICT
	2016 - 17
	2017 - 18
	2018 - 19

	
	APS

Level 2 & above
	NI

Level 2 & above
	APS

Level 2 & above
	NI

Level 2 & above
	APS

Level 2 & above
	NI

Level 2 & above

	KS1 Girls
	Non-participation


	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	KS1 Boys
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation


	
	2016 - 17
	2017 - 18
	2018 - 19

	
	APS 

Level 4 & above
	NI

Level 4 & above
	APS

Level 4 & above
	NI

Level 4 & above
	APS

Level 4 & above
	NI

Level 4 & above

	KS2 Girls
	Non-participation

	Non-participation
	Non-participation

	KS2 Boys
	Non-participation
	Non-participation
	Non-participation


Future Action
· Disseminate workshop outcomes to teaching staff.
· Monitoring process – term 1 classroom observations to be carried out by ICT co-ordinator on pre-agreed dates and based on pre-agreed foci.
· ICT Co-ordinator to monitor and evaluate teacher’s planning.
· ICT Co-ordinator’s File will continue to show evidence of monitoring and evaluation such as:
· Evidence of age-appropriate knowledge of E-Safety.
· CCEA tasks for each year group.
· Meet with foundation staff, discuss the need to sustain or adjust ICT Skills document as necessary to ensure learning potential is met. Provide support as necessary. 

· Continue to work through action plan to ensure success criteria being met.

· ICT Co-ordinator to report to and present Board of Governors to present action plan and monitoring evaluation of previous action plan.

Development of Nursery Provision 

Summary 
· Nursery Teachers trained and awarded status as Designated Child Protection Officers (October 17/ November 17)

· Child Protection and Safeguarding Policy reviewed by Safeguarding Team (March 2018)

· Shared Vision to raise children’s achievements in Speech and Language skills:

-Wellcomm Speech and Language Toolkit used for baseline assessment of skills in September/ October

-Extended Schools Provision- Small Talk NI- Weekly whole class/ small group and individual speech and language sessions.

-Wellcomm weekly small group language activities implemented. 

· Integration of iPads to assist observation and assessment. (Use of the See Saw App)
· Nursery participation in the ‘Early Intervention Transformation Programme EITP– Getting Ready to Learn- The Big Bedtime Read. 

· Donation from the Andrew Burden Memorial Cycle used to purchase additional Outdoor play equipment. 

· Strong links evident between the Nursery and Foundation stage with careful consideration given to transition ensuring continuity and progression in learning for all children.

· Nursery staff continue to develop links with local Playgroups. (Transition visits June 2018)

· Nursery staff liaison with the aligned HSC Health Visitor EITP- Getting Ready for Toddler Programme. 

Evaluation

· School Leadership Team meetings ensure a strong collaborative approach to school improvement. 

· Nursery inclusion in the annual report to the Board of Governors. 

· Close liaison between the Nursery and School Safeguarding team to Ensure that all requirements regarding Child Protection & Safeguarding are in place and are effectively communicated to the pre-school centre community.

· Mrs McCartan trained as Designated Child Protection Officer. (16 &17 October 2017)

· Mrs Weaving- Designated Child Protection Officer refresher training (22/11/17)

· Child Protection and Safeguarding policy revised March 2018

· Safeguarding information leaflet distributed to parents (12/06/17).

· Nursery Toileting Policy reviewed April 2018

· Nursery staff continue to develop an early year’s language programme using Wellcomm Speech and Language Toolkit and Small Talk NI Resources to raise the children achieve in Literacy.

· Wellcomm Speech and Language Toolkit used for baseline assessment of speech and Language skills- Sep/Oct.

· Wellcomm Group profiles drawn up and weekly intervention activities planned for all children. 

· Small Talk NI- Weekly whole class/ small group and individual speech and language sessions.

· Purchase and use of additional Small Talk resources and activities to promote speech and Language skills for all children.

· Nursery staff participation in Seesaw App training. 

· IPads used daily to record observations and assessments. (Seesaw App) 

· Nursery participation in GRTL ‘Big Bedtime Read’ Programme. Parent Information sessions- November 2017/ May 2018. Weekly Lending Library 

· Early Intervention Transformation Programme (EITP)- Getting Ready to Learn’ Analysis of parent questionnaires. 

· Purchase of resources to enhance physical play in the outdoor environment. 

· Scrutiny of Nursery Planning carried out by Literacy and Numeracy Co-ordinators. Verbal and written feedback given. 

· Nursery staff continue to meet with colleagues encouraging sharing of expertise and extending good practice. 

· Transition observational visits by the Primary One Teacher. (June 2018)

· Nursery and Foundation stage consultations. 

· Transition visits to local Playgroups June 2018. Information provided informs planning- previous learning, action for specific children, future action. 

· Delivery of the RISE ‘Grading Station’ Programme to support the development of fine motor skills. (4 Week small group programme)

Future Action

· Targets from weekly Wellcomm intervention groups integrated into classroom activities and evident on weekly planning.

· Nursery and Foundation Staff training on Observation and Assessment- in school training. (Nursery and Foundation Stage Co-ordinators)

· Nursery and Foundation Staff training- use of See Saw App for observation and assessment. 

· Outdoor play planning reflects continuous provision/ stages of development/ progression. 

· RISE –Development of a graded fine motor skills area to ensure continuous provision for all pupils. 

2 (b) Provision for Special, additional or other individual needs of pupils.
Summary
· The school and nursery unit fully implement the Code of Practice for Special Educational Needs

· At Stage 3 of the Code of Practice, the advice and support of Special Education and RISE NI, in addition to other outside agencies are sought as appropriate
· Regional Integrated Support for Education or RISE NI works closely with the school and nursery unit to reduce underachievement and improve the life chances of the children
· Special Needs Classroom Assistants are employed with support from EA Special Education where a need has been identified through the SEN Code of Practice at Stage 5.  
· Decisions regarding the additional needs of children are initially based on the professional judgement of the teacher at Stage 1 of the Code
· The effective use of data is also crucial in determining need

· In addition, account is also taken of any formal submissions from outside agencies in relation to meeting the special educational needs of children.
· In Annalong Primary School and Nursery Unit underachievement is defined as a pupil whose performance is below what is expected based on their measured ability
· Progress Tests in English & Maths, (PTE & PTM) are administered to pupils in Primaries 3 to 7 normally in May.  The outcomes, measured against NNRIT IQ tests are used to inform the decision-making process
· NNRIT intelligence testing is carried out in Primaries 3 & 5
· An assessment of underachievement is made based on the teacher’s professional judgement and the analysis of data.  In the case of this school, this will include use of Assessment Manager data analysis
Evaluation
· Teachers provide targeted support for individual pupils whose needs have been identified through the provision of IEPs

· The school acts on recommendations at Stage 3 of the CoP where an Educational Psychology report or RISE services make recommendations in respect of children.   
· In response to the observations of teachers and identified in Educational Plans, a sensory motor skills programme is in place in support of gross and fine motor skills development
· In consultation with Southern Health & Social Services, classroom assistants received training & ongoing support from occupational therapists.  The progress of pupils was monitored throughout.  In all cases, SHSS Occupational Therapists have confirmed that both the gross and fine-motor skills of pupils showed improvement.

· Extended Schools.  Small Talk NI speech and language programme.  Initial baseline assessment undertaken.  Targeted interventions with follow up assessment demonstrate progress
· Responses to parental questionnaires indicated that parents wished to see a wider range of opportunities to extend their children’s learning after school.  Whilst the school is focused on providing additional human and other practical resources, funding has been reduced year on year within the Extended Schools programme.  

· A review of provision is carried out annually to determine priorities and to identify other revenue streams in support of programmes.  However, cuts to funding have been so severe that other revenue sources have been unable to meet the shortfall
Future Action
· The principal supported by the nursery teacher will undertake the role of SENCo
· The SENCo/s will attend appropriate EA training in support of their role.  It is anticipated that a revised Code of Practice will be introduced in September 2019
· The school and nursery unit will avail of appropriate in-service training for teaching and non-teaching staff as appropriate 

· The principal will carry out an audit of Special Educational Needs provision in consultation with colleagues
· Literacy and Numeracy booster groups will be organised in support of pupils identified as part of an assessment analysis of need
· The use of Lexia software in support of Literacy will also be evaluated taking account of pupil outcomes
· The Special Educational Needs Policy will be revised in consultation with staff.  (See action plan).  It is anticipated that a revised Special Education Code of Practice will be introduced in September 2019, however, this is dependent on there being a political settlement
· Additional classroom assistants will be trained in reading partnership, subject to available training
2 (C) Promotion of health & well-being, child protection, attendance, good behaviour & discipline of pupils.

Healthy lifestyle:
Summary
· The school promotes a healthy lifestyle through a comprehensive PE & Games programme as part of the NI Curriculum

· The PE Policy was reviewed and ratified by Governors, (March 2018)

· The Extended Schools programme also includes an ActiSport activity programme, providing children with a range of exciting sports activities not otherwise available
· A healthy break policy is in place for both the school and nursery unit, taking account of Public Health Agency recommendations
· A class snack policy at Nursery & Foundation Stage is followed
· The school works with health promotion agencies to promote a healthy lifestyle.  E.g. The Dairy Council “Food and Fitness” programme

· Mental health awareness is promoted through initiatives such as the “Inside Out,” transition programme delivered by the Love for Life charity
Evaluation  

· 96% of parents agreed or strongly agreed with the statement, “The school & nursery encourages children to be active & healthy.”

· In the case of the nursery & foundation stage (to include P3), 91% of pupils describe themselves as active & healthy.  

· In Key Stage 2 (to include P4), 96% of children agree or strongly agree with this statement.
Future Action
· The PE Coordinator will provide guidance and support in implementing the PE Policy and associated programmes in support of a healthy lifestyle
· Review implementation of Food in Schools policy every 3 years, (ref: policy schedule)
· Issue “Food in Schools,” leaflet as necessary
· Monitor & evaluate the uptake of an agreed healthy eating policy
· Collaboration with outside agencies & commercial enterprises including supermarkets in promoting healthy eating & positive lifestyle choices

· Review Extended Schools provision on an annual basis to include programmes which encourage a healthy lifestyle and the provision of a healthy break, funding permitting
· Given the importance of mental health and wellbeing, the school will actively seek advice as to how a positive mental health message can be promoted to include appropriate training and the preparation and use of related resources
Child Protection: (Reference Safeguarding Inspection April 2018)
Summary
· The Safeguarding/child protection policy was reviewed in March 2018
· Policies including a staff code of conduct, use of reasonable force/safe handling & an intimate care policy are also in place and shared with teaching and non-teaching staff
· The Designated & Deputy Designated Child Protection Officers are the vice-principal & principal of the school.  Both have availed of appropriate training opportunities including initial & refresher training in Child Protection 

· The nursery teachers have also undertaken Designated Officer for Child Protection training
· Governors have also been identified & trained in child protection as required by legislation  
· Every member of teaching & non-staff receives bi-annual refresher training in child protection
· Parents/guardians are provided with a summary of the child protection policy on an annual basis.  A signature is required on receipt 

· A child protection report is delivered to Governors as a standing item at Governor meetings
· The use of a “note of concern,” by teachers is in place.  Any concern is raised with the designated or deputy designated teacher for child protection for possible action
· Risk assessments are carried out using the Education Authority pro-forma as necessary

· Displays detailing what a parent should do in the event of a concern to include photographs of designated staff are prominently displayed

· Assemblies promoting safeguarding are held regularly.  A comprehensive Personal Development and Mutual Understanding programme is also delivered by teachers
· First Aid refresher training is facilitated by the school and supported by the Education Authority to an agreed timetable

Evaluation
In order to further improve communication between the school, pupils & home in relation to child protection issues, the following simple improvements have been made:
· Specific Policies in relation to Pastoral Care have been introduced or revised (3-year cycle as per policy schedule)
· “Child Protection – How a Parent can raise a concern.”  Acetate signs to include photographs displayed prominently
· “If you are worried or need help,” & “Let’s stop bullying now.”  (Foundation, KS1 & KS2).  Age appropriate, school-produced class & corridor displays alerting pupils to child protection procedures.
·  Appropriate PDMU topics, assembly presentations & visits by both the NSPCC & Barnardo’s.

· Parents are also provided with access to the school’s Child Protection Policy.  They are encouraged to share concerns regarding a child’s welfare with the school.
· The school acknowledges the crucial role played by EA Southern Child Protection officers.  We will continue to seek the advice of EA officers as necessary.
· The school also works closely with Social Services & the Southern Health & Social Care Trust in particular.  Senior school staff members have prepared submissions for & attended Case Conferences & Core Group Meetings as appropriate.
Future Action
· Staff both teaching & non-teaching, will avail of timely, appropriate training to include temporary staff members supported by EA Child Protection School Support

· bi-annual in-school child protection training is provided for all staff, teaching and non-teaching
· A safeguarding team will be confirmed on reconstitution of the Board of Governors

· A Safeguarding Audit will take place, making use of the ETI safeguarding Proforma during the 3-year cycle making use of the RAG process
· Refresher training in both child protection and first aid will be undertaken as appropriate

· Policies will be reviewed every three years or as directed, taking account of legislative requirements

· Positive working relationships will continue to be nurtured with outside agencies including the NSPCC, (“Speak out; Stay Safe,” programme), REIM training, (eSafety) and other programmes as advised

Attendance :
Summary
· Attendance in Annalong Primary School and nursery unit remains stable.  (See table below)
· Following a period of absence, pupils are required to provide a written reason for that absence.  The school has implemented the “reason for absence,” template where a parent/guardian has failed to provide a written explanation for any absence
· In keeping with educational welfare guidelines, the school informs parents in writing where there is evidence of persistent, unexplained absence.  Absences more than the 85% attendance threshold are referred to educational welfare for advice and action as appropriate
· The school continues to work closely with educational welfare in support of pupil attendance.  Termly consultations are held with the educational welfare officer assigned to the school
· A Pupil Attendance policy is in place

· A Staff Attendance policy is also in place

· Educational welfare also delivers the “Moving On; Moving Up,” transition programme to primary 7 pupils in the Summer term

The annual pupil attendance rate is given below.

	Year
	2017 - 18
	2018 - 19
	2019 - 20
	NI %

	Attendance
	97.1%
	97%
	97%
	95.5%


Evaluation
· The school insists on a written reason for absence and provides a “reason for absence,” template for use by families where no written reason is provided following an absence.  These are held with attendance records.  The template has significantly reduced the number of unexplained absences 
· The principal is alerted to persistent absence in several ways including the use of SIMS, the class teacher, the senior administrator & through contact with the Education Welfare Officer  

· The school works closely with the Educational Welfare Service, with attendance review meetings held each term.  
· The principal will contact families where attendance is in danger of falling below 85% to avoid EWO referrals.

· When necessary, intervention on the part of the school has proven to be effective in bringing about an improvement in attendance as evidenced by subsequent attendance registers.
Future action
· The school supported by EA educational welfare service will continue to monitor attendance daily with termly reviews in conjunction with educational welfare
· Staff will register attendance using SIMS online, replacing paper registration

· The school will actively engage with those families at risk of prolonged or persistent non-attendance, supported by educational welfare and other agencies to enable pupil attendance

· Governors to avail of training in attendance matters to include face-to-face and ESaGS online training modules
· Related policies will be reviewed every 3 years as per the policy schedule
School Discipline:
Summary
· A revised School Discipline Policy was implemented in September 2017.  The policy clearly sets out expectations in relation to discipline to include what constitutes good standards of behaviour.  Measured sanctions have been agreed and implemented consistently and fairly. An effective school discipline policy implemented uniformly and fairly across a school plays a crucial role in school improvement

· Both policy & practice in relation to school discipline have been agreed & shared with staff, pupils & their families.  
· A special assembly held at the beginning of each year has school discipline as a focus.  The discipline theme is also highlighted at assemblies throughout the year
· Procedures in relation to discipline issues are followed.
· Personal Development topics also focus on discipline to include self-discipline, respect for others and positive behaviour

· It is the policy of the school to emphasise praise & reward rather than punishment or other sanctions.  

· Staff both teaching & non-teaching create a positive classroom atmosphere, implementing class & whole school reward systems including use of house points & excellent work certificates.  
Evaluation
· A revised school discipline policy is in force.  It sets out a series of simple expectations on the part of pupils & the disciplinary steps which may be taken in the event of a breach of discipline.  Parents are required to acknowledge and agree with this policy in writing.  

· 96% of parents agreed with the statement, “Pupils in this school are encouraged to behave well.”  
· 78% of Foundation & Key Stage 1 (to include P3) pupils considered themselves to be good in class

· 91% of Key Stage 1 (to include P4) and Key Stage 2 pupils agreed or strongly agreed that they were encouraged to behave well.

· The school, in partnership with other agencies, has been successful in providing a stable, nurturing & safe environment in which children can flourish. 

· Evidence in the form of positive assessment outcomes and the contribution of Social Services in respect of verbal & written feedback from case conferences & Core Group Meetings confirm this view. 
Future action
· The policy will be reviewed and amended as necessary normally every 3 years taking account of appropriate legislation & amended guidance as it becomes available
· The principal or other representative to attend any relevant training opportunities
· Governors will assist the principal in maintaining the internal management & discipline of the school

· Staff will act as role models re good behaviour

· Reward systems & incentives to promote good behaviour will be reviewed & enhanced
· Parents will be issued with DENI leaflet, “Good Behaviour at School.”

· School discipline will be a focus of special assemblies & within the PDMU programme
Anti-bullying:
Summary
· Having completed Anti-Bullying Policy & Practice training, an anti-bullying policy has been drawn up in consultation with staff, pupils & parents. 
· The school has adopted the DE Definition as follows: “Deliberately hurtful behaviour, repeated over a period of time, where it is difficult for the victim to defend him/herself.”

· The policy includes an agreed definition of bullying behaviour (above), the principles of the policy, preventative measures, forms of bullying and the procedures for dealing with incidents of bullying.
· The anti-bullying message is promoted through the provision of posters across the school.
· Procedures in relation to tackling bullying are promoted in special assemblies and in class through the delivery of appropriate PDMU topics.
· Procedures in relation to tackling bullying have also been shared with all staff. 

Evaluation
· Parents responded positively to the statement, “My child is happy & settled in school” with 96% agreeing or strongly agreeing

· With reference to parent & pupil questionnaire responses, when asked, “if my child is unwell or unhappy his/her concerns would be listened to sympathetically” 93% of parents agreed or strongly agreed.  
· Among nursery/foundation stage (to include P3) pupils, when asked if they felt safe in school, 88% responded positively, while 89% of Key Stage 1 & 2 pupils agreed that they were happy & settled in school
· 87% of nursery and foundation stage pupils (to include P3) pupils, stated that they could talk to their teacher if they were worried

· However, 68% of key stage 1 and 2 pupils agreed that if they were unwell or unhappy their concerns would be listened to sympathetically with 21% neither agreeing or disagreeing
· When asked, “If I am bullied in school, I know what to do,” 89% of Pupils in Key Stage 1 (P4) and in Key Stage 2 classes agreed or strongly agreed
Future Action
· The Addressing Bullying in Schools Act (NI) 2016 will be implemented with attendance at initial training by the principal.

· The school will review both policy & practice as necessary (see above) and certainly every 3 years
· In addition, initiatives including our participation in the NI Anti-Bullying Forum, “Anti-Bullying Week” will continue
· Continue to promote an anti-bullying message through a range of opportunities including special assemblies & anti-bullying week

· Refresh posters promoting an anti-bullying message

· Attendance at related EA or NIABF training as required

2. (d) A summary & evaluation of the school’s strategies for providing for the professional development of staff.   

Summary
· The school and nursery unit has facilitated training opportunities for staff provided by EA where available and when appropriate.  Financial constraints and transition arrangements has resulted in fewer opportunities for in-service training

· The school prioritises child protection training.  Centralised health awareness training is also facilitated where there is an identified need for support e.g. allergy awareness or epilepsy
· The Mourne Primary Schools cluster has facilitated opportunities for Key Skill Coordinators including SEN, to meet on a termly basis.  Agendas are agreed and coordinators chair and minute meetings on a rotating basis
· A staff development programme is devised and implemented on a termly basis, taking account of action plan priorities and DENI and EA directives.  
· The continuing professional development of staff has been undertaken as part of a comprehensive staff development programme in cooperation with the SELB/ESA, C2k and other professional bodies as required 
· The Nursery teacher has been awarded designated teacher for child protection status
Evaluation
The outcome of a follow-up Inspection of the school in May 2015 noted the following improvements because of the above developments:
· “The role of the coordinator is clearly defined & well understood, with a more strategic focus on improving the quality of the provision and the standards achieved by the children,” &
· “The well-conceived staff development programme supports effectively the school’s key priorities for improvement, and the staff has regular opportunities to discuss & share good practice through a well-paced monitoring & evaluation timetable.”

In addition;

· Coordinator in-service training opportunities are fully promoted & encouraged
· In-service training opportunities are facilitated as appropriate

· Performance Review & Staff Development (PRSD) will continue to inform professional development needs with appropriate training & support sought because of PRSD reviews on an individual as well as corporate level
· The focus for Preparation & Staff Development Days is agreed in support of the School Development Plan.  These may include training opportunities utilising existing school resources or with the support of outside agencies as appropriate.
· Mourne Primary Schools have formed a “self-help” group in response to a range of mutual issues which may best be addressed in cooperation with each other.

Future Action
· Continue to avail of in-service support for the Key Skills Coordinators & SENCo in particular
· Teaching & non-teaching staff training opportunities identified & facilitated in support of Whole School Development helped by EA School Improvement Professional (SIP) colleagues & other outside agencies
· Principal to release coordinators in response to amended timetables

· The Mourne Primary School cluster will continue to facilitate Key Skill Coordinator meetings on a termly basis

· Timetables will be implemented to enable the sharing of good practice in support of school improvement & the raising of standards of attainment among children

· Staff will lead in-school training as appropriate in respect of both curricular & extra-curricular provision, child protection & other issues e.g. allergy awareness

· Funding will be allocated in support of initiatives as appropriate. 
2(e). A summary and evaluation of managing the attendance and promoting the health and well-being of staff.
Summary
· In recognising the many pressures faced by teachers, all staff has access to directed time during the school week to enable planning and curriculum preparation 
· In addition, a Staff Development Programme is in place. Engagement at senior management, leadership team and whole staff (teaching and non-teaching) level incorporated into the programme.  
· This enables staff consultation and direct involvement in delivering key priorities identified within the School Development Plan
· Action plans are devised to include agreed timescales for implementation
· Staff also has access to the range of services provided by EA Southern Health & Welfare in addition to the benefits of union membership in this area
· Staff also avail of opportunities to socialise & celebrate success in a school context
Evaluation
· The school follows guidance in relation to staff attendance as set out in the school Attendance Policy (Staff)

· The school adheres to EA Health and Welfare guidance where relevant to include consultation in respect of EA medical referrals and a phased return to work when recommended by a medical officer 
· Return to work interviews are organised following periods of prolonged absences or following several periods of short absence.  
· If additional school support is considered necessary, in consultation with Governors, every effort will be made to accommodate the staff member concerned.  
· The school works closely with EA Southern Health & Welfare & Human Resources re additional support & advice.

Future Action
· Timetables are reviewed on an annual basis taking account of staffing & curricular & extra-curricular needs
· Directives in relation to attendance & staff health & well-being will be implemented in consultation with Governors

· EA Health and Welfare will be consulted as necessary
· Opportunities to attend EA Health and Welfare workshops will be facilitated as the need arises

· Governor training opportunities will be highlighted and facilitated to include face-to-face training and the use of ESaGS TV
· Senior management will facilitate Coordinator consultation & curriculum development through the provision of substitute cover as part of a programme of professional development
2 (f).  Strategies for promoting links with parents of pupils at the school and the local community including other schools, the business community and voluntary and statutory bodies.
Summary
· Parent interviews are held in the Autumn term
· Annalong Primary School & Nursery Unit forms part of an extended Schools cluster within the Mourne area
·  “Family learning” workshops are held in consultation with subject coordinators for literacy, numeracy and ICT.  In the 2017 – 18 school-year these included Maths Improvement workshops for parents and eSafety workshops for pupils and parents (KS2). Workshops are facilitated by the extended schools cluster
· Links with post-primary settings are nurtured through cross-phase meetings at both management & coordinator levels
· The school benefits from the support of the “Friends of Annalong Primary School.”  The group provides both practical & financial support
· An open event is held annually in both the school and nursery unit
· The school and nursery unit also engage with those families whose applications have been successful in preparation for entry to both

· The “HomeStart,” programme is facilitated by the school on a weekly basis
· The school continues to support charities with fund-raising opportunities with which the school identifies
Evaluation
· Attendance at interviews more than 95%

· “Family Learning” workshops have been supported by pupils and parents.  Attendance monitored & evaluations completed
· Excellent long-term relationships have been established between the school and local churches, the PSNI (CASE programme), Southern Health & Social Services and others
· Schools from both controlled & maintained sectors share in learning opportunities under the Extended Schools umbrella.  Annual monitoring is undertaken in addition to the submission of an Annual Report to the Education Authority
· The school has also secured sponsorship from local businesses, including the provision of sports equipment
Future Action
· Consult with families, colleagues & the local community regarding opportunities to support children’s learning both curricular & extra-curricular to include extended schools
· Securing funding within extended schools is of concern.  Funding of £5,877 has been allocated for the 2018 – 19 school year, a 50% reduction on the previous year.  The school will audit provision and prioritise activities based on benefits to pupils and the extent to which programmes are demanded
· Questionnaires issued to parents to identify need in relation to school improvement

· Identify further opportunities for parental involvement to include the delivery of topics with parental support subject to Access NI clearance
· Refresh the school & nursery volunteer pool

· Identify school resources for purchase through fundraising opportunities.  Prioritise the replacement of play equipment (Autumn Term 2018)
· Continue to support charitable giving through inclusion in fund-raising opportunities
2 (g) Promoting the effective use of ICT to support learning and teaching, continuing professional development and school leadership and management.
Summary

· Implementation of formal assessment continues to be delayed given an on-going boycott of End of Key Stage assessment by unions.  (See Part 2. (a) above)

· Classes use CCEA ICT combination of tasks, one per term, to ensure all elements of ICT being delivered 

· Each teacher has an iPad
· A group of 10, centrally stored iPads with appropriate apps are available for use by any teacher 

· The ICT Coordinator has attended all courses available but these are very limited in the current climate
· The school website @ www.annalongps.com and twitter feed continues to be used
Evaluation 

· The iPads are used effectively, particularly with SEN children.

· iPads have been introduced for use by nursery pupils and are used effectively. 

· The IT Coordinator continues to provide advice on the use of IT to enhance both class teaching and in school administration. 

· The use of Assessment Manager will continue to be developed by senior management, coordinators & staff in support of children’s learning.

· The effective use of data will continue to be a priority within the Development Plan.

Future Action
· The school and nursery will continue to make effective use of key online resources notably NI Curriculum.org education Authority resources to include Clounagh.org, DENI and CCEA

· Staff training will be undertaken as required in consultation with training providers  

· The purchase of LCD board to replace current interactive whiteboards will enhance teaching and learning in the classroom.

· The new school & nursery website will continue to be developed by ensuring it is kept up to date.  
3 (a) Assessment of the school & nursery unit’s financial position.  (See Appendix A)
Summary
· The financial climate in education remains challenging.  A reduction in AWPUs, combined with a “cash-flat” budget (2018 – 19) allocation which does not allow for inflation, has placed the school and nursery unit under sustained financial pressure

· Use is made of “Oracle,” software in the monitoring of the LMS budget as necessary and certainly monthly

· The school and nursery unit remain in deficit.  However, the LMS budget for 2017 – 18 was approved by the Education Authority as expenditure did not exceed the school’s financial allocation
· “Every School a Good School,” recognises, “the centrality of the teacher.” The recruitment & retention of high quality teaching staff remains of central importance for the school and nursery unit
· The school has been successful in attracting outside agencies/groups in utilising the buildings and grounds.  Funding streams include Annalong Youth FC, HomeStart and The Motorhome and Camping Club
· Sponsorship has also been secured in support of school fund-raising activities

Evaluation
· The school has demonstrated its determination to live within its means under difficult circumstances.  As a result, the school & nursery unit has received 3-year LMS budget approval, (2017 – 20)
· It is projected that the school will benefit from modest growth in the short term as indicated by applications received for full-time nursery places.  A total of 45 target age pre-school applications for admission in September 2018 have been received
· Where items of expenditure have been considered necessary as part of the action planning cycle, these are prioritised in consultation with staff, student council, Governors and families as appropriate
· The refurbishment of the school hall has been undertaken as a priority following an audit of resources

· Funding for Extended Schools has been reduced. The school received an allocation of £11,100 for the 2017 – 18 school year.  This has been reduced by approximately 50% to £5,800.00 in the current financial year.  The school is in a “buffer zone,” pending a census review
· Extended Schools funding supports a healthy break, a Reading Partnership programme, a library opened to the school community and an ActiSport programme, all of which are costed as part of the Extended Schools financial delivery model.  The views of users are sought, and attendance recorded
· The school also benefits from the practical & financial support of “The Friends of Annalong Primary School.”  Published accounts detail items of expenditure
Future action
· The financial climate remains challenging.  Whilst every effort has been made to achieve a surplus position, the school remains in deficit.  With reference to Appendix A, a 3-year budget (2018 – 21) has been agreed by Governors which delivers a reducing deficit over the 3-year period.  It is anticipated that the school will achieve a modest surplus of £3,985.00 in 2020/21
· Governors & senior management will continue to be proactive in managing the school budget
· The school budget will remain a standing item on Governor agendas

· A finance sub-committee will be appointed

· The school will continue to work closely with EA Southern Primary LMS

· Extended Schools provision will also be monitored monthly with an annual review as required
· The Friends of Annalong Primary School will continue to provide financial & other practical support through a range of activities
· The school will continue to investigate & promote use of the school beyond the school day to generate income from outside bodies
3 (b) the planned use of the school’s projected resources during the period covered by the Plan in support of actions to bring about improvements in standards.
Summary 

· Items of expenditure are identified as part of the action planning process

· An audit of needs is completed by coordinators to identify items of expenditure in support of the curriculum and the raising of standards

· Class and subject requisition allocations are awarded based on class size and an audit of resources taking account of curricular needs 
· Within Literacy, group novels have been supplemented with the purchase of additional title & associated teaching resources
· A revised spelling programme has also been purchased following a review of existing programmes

· iPads for use with small groups have been purchased

· Training of staff in the use of iPad educational apps has also been organised
· Additional resources in support of SEN provision have been purchased.  These include the use of Lexia, an online ICT resource in support of children with dyslexic tendencies & the WellComm speech & language toolkit for the early years
· The Extended Schools Programme, although depleted because of a reduction in funding, has contributed significantly to the raising of standards.  Those pupils identified as underachieving, are supported by the reading partnership.  The school library is also open to pupils & their families in support of reading

· A speech & language communications programme is also offered to nursery & foundation stage pupils by Small Talk ni as part of the Extended School programme

Evaluation
· The analysis of assessment outcomes has been of central importance in identifying those elements of provision which require our attention.  The evaluation of evidence in the form of assessment data enables the school and governors to target support and available resources to where they are most needed, e.g. the purchase of group novels at Key Stage 2
· Additional funding for resources because of the school & nursery unit’s redevelopment under the EA Minor Works scheme has boosted the morale of pupils, parents, staff & Governors alike
· A trial of Lexia took place Summer Term 2016.  In consultation with staff it was agreed to purchase the programme (3-year licence) in support of children with dyslexic tendencies &also to challenge high achievers
· A programme of support in developing communication skills to include specific individual interventions was undertaken by SmallTalk ni.  A separate report was provided on completion of the programme.  The report identified improvements across the early years
Future Action
· Agreed curricular action plans will identify items of expenditure in support of the Cross-curricular Skills & the Areas of Learning and as such have still to be confirmed
· A rolling programme will be undertaken to replace interactive whiteboards with 77” LCD touch panels
· Assessment policy & practice will also be reviewed annually taking account of the on-going development of resources in support of pupils & the effective use of data
· Data analysis will continue to be developed in keeping with best practice to include the purchase of on-line Progress Tests in both English & Maths
· The use of iPads/table computers will also be further developed with the purchase of additional units supported by in-service training for staff
· Staff training will also be undertaken in relation to the above.  Use will be made of both EA CASS training opportunities.  When necessary, the school will fund training & provide substitute cover from commercial providers such as REIM Training
· A programme of speech & language support (Small Talk ni) will build upon prior support & act on recommendations arising out of the most recent report
4.   Key Targets in previous SDP and the extent to which they have been met.

	ESAGS Characteristics
	Target

	Child-centred Provision
Child-centred Provision

	Tackling Underachievement.  The progress of those children identified as underachieving was closely monitored.  Appropriate intervention & support strategies were implemented in addressing the above. 
Whole School focus on differentiation within classes. A monitoring & evaluation cycle was agreed & implemented by Key Skills Coordinators across Key Stages.  Effective differentiation in both planning & curriculum delivery was a focus.  Teachers were presented with both oral & written feedback as part of a school improvement strategy.

Collins Primary Literacy implementation.  The preparation & delivery of the Primary Literacy programme was undertaken by teachers across Key Stages.  The programme was also amended taking account of the “local” context.  Medium Term planners & pupil work were scrutinised as part of the monitoring & evaluation cycle.
Food in Schools – Healthy Eating.  The school implemented a healthy eating policy in consultation with pupils, parents & governors taking account of DE/Public Health Agency guidelines.  Implementation is actively monitored by staff & healthy eating remains a focus within the curriculum.
Numeracy workshops for parents.  A programme of activities delivered under the auspices of Extended Schools & across the Foundation Stage & Key Stage 1.

School Council.  A school council has been set up with elections having taken place & decisions taken in relation to a range of issues.


	High Quality Teaching & Learning
High Quality Teaching & Learning

	Sharing good practice across Key Stages.  Staff agreed revised “indicators of high quality teaching & learning,” as part of the on-going staff development programme.  These became the benchmark against which the planning & delivery of the curriculum were measured as part of the annual monitoring & observation cycle undertaken by Key Skills Coordinators.
Staff also shared examples of good practice resulting from this termly exercise.

Literacy Policy implementation.  Policy agreed & implemented in consultation with staff & supported by EA Southern CASS.

Numeracy Policy implementation. Policy agreed & implemented in consultation with staff & supported by EA Southern CASS.

Developing more effective links between the Nursery Unit & Foundation Stage.  A timetabled observation cycle between the Nursery Unit & Foundation Stage is in place.  Weekly timetabled meeting is also organised.
Scrutinise Nursery Unit & Foundation Stage planning.  On-going scrutiny of curricular planning undertaken by teachers on a regular basis with recommendations implemented as evidenced in planning & delivery of the curriculum.

Literacy, Numeracy & ICT Observation cycle.  A monitoring & evaluation cycle was agreed & implemented.  Its effectiveness was noted as an outcome of inspection (May 2015).  See Section 2 above.
Nursery, Primary & Post-Primary Transition. Links between the Primary School & Post-primary settings have been strengthened with new initiatives to include visits by year 8 pupils to this school.  In addition, Primary 7 took part in the Queen’s University, Belfast “Professor Fluffy,” programme.

	Effective Leadership

	The appointment of a Special Needs Coordinator.  A SENCo was appointed in September 2018.  Appropriate support has been provided with help from EA Southern CASS.

Induction support for newly appointed coordinators.  EA CASS officer support provided for Key Skills Coordinators.  In addition, Mourne schools Primary Principals Group meetings organised for Numeracy, Literacy and SEN Coordinators with a specific focus.  SENCo attendance at EA Southern newly appointed coordinator training & cluster group meetings.

Levels of Progression in using ICT (UICT).  The school continued with voluntary inclusion in the CEA Using ICT scheme.  Levels of Progression were confirmed with the submission of portfolios of pupil work.

LMS Budget 2017 - 18.  See Section 3 (a).  
Policy reviews.  Policies including Literacy, Child Protection, Relationships and Sexuality Education and Physical Education   were agreed & implemented with appropriate training as necessary.

Whole School Development 2018 – 21.  Questionnaires issued & responses collated in preparation of the Whole School Development Plan 2018 – 21.

	A School Connected to its Local Community

	Launch of a Twitter feed. An additional social media outlet launched
The Friends of APS.  An agreed activity programme successfully delivered in support of the school curriculum and school funds.  During the 2017 – 18 school-year income totalling £8,588.00 was generated by both the Friends Group and school

Open Afternoon.  An open afternoon.  This provided both with the opportunity to showcase the many facets of school & nursery life to the wider school community.
Extended Schools Activity Programme.  A range of activities were successfully implemented with emphasis on raising standards & encouraging a healthy lifestyle.  Workshops were organised for parents in support of children’s learning in Numeracy and eSafety in collaboration with other “cluster” schools.


5.  An assessment of the challenges & opportunities facing the school.
· The school will maintain and improve the standards of attainment achieved by pupils, underpinned by a rigorous process of self-evaluation and the effective use of assessment data in informing actions to bring about improvement across Key Stages.  

· Use will be made of the “Inspection and Self-Evaluation Framework,” (ETI) to inform actions for improvement
· The informed use of assessment data at whole school, year group and individual level as appropriate, will also enable the school to determine priorities for curriculum development more effectively, thus raising standards 
· The EA Annual Area Profile (3-years 2017 – 20) does not identify Annalong Primary School within the agreed actions.  The school remains viable when assessed against enrolment, standards of attainment and budget.  However, the school and governors will continue to assess the school’s position as measured against these headings 
· The school will continue to monitor & evaluate progress towards targets as part of an agreed monitoring and evaluation cycle
· The Special Educational Needs of children will be met through the ongoing implementation of the SEN Code of Practice.  The school will work in partnership with parents. The school will also work closely with relevant outside agencies to include EA Educational Psychology, the Autism Advisory Service, Behavioural Management, RISE NI and Health and Social Services as appropriate

· The implementation of a revised 3 Stage Code of Practice for Special Educational Needs will be supported by the SENCo, with staff training organised
· Support for Key Skills Coordinators and assistants to include Special Educational Needs will be organised & facilitated as training is offered
· The financial “climate” with education remains challenging.  Schools have received “cash flat” budget allocations because of wider austerity measures across the public sector.  It is however, encouraging to note that an increase in enrolment is anticipated in the short term.  This will have a positive impact on the school and nursery unit’s LMS budget
· The school will monitor the LMS budget with support from the Education Authority and Governors on a regular basis
· Governors are determined to reduce the current deficit despite reduced funding.  The approved 3-year budget 2018 – 21 demonstrates a decreasing deficit placing the school within 5% of budget and agreed expenditure not exceeding the total budget allocation.  (See Appendix 1)

· Agreed funding for books & practice materials will be provided for those curricular & extra-curricular activities identified within action plans

· Wider community use of the school will also be encouraged with support from Governors & outside groups
· As confidence grows in the use of Assessment Manager, our ability to target support where it is most needed is enhanced
· The Education Authority assisted by the school will facilitate the training and support programme for members of Boards of Governors on reconstitution
· Training in General Data Protection Regulation implementation will be undertaken by both staff and governors

· The above priorities are impacted by a protracted dispute involving the employers, teachers and unions.   The school’s development priorities are unfortunately subject to ongoing union action
6.  Consultation.

In completion of this School Development Plan:

· Governors have gathered feedback from parents & pupils in the form of questionnaires.  The outcomes have been used to inform the Plan where relevant.  The outcomes of the exercise will also be fed back to parents for their information
· Governors have contributed to the development of the Plan using the Effective Questioning and Self-Evaluation framework (governors).  ETI January 2017
· Staff, both teaching & non-teaching, have participated in the completion of the Plan with emphasis on the action planning cycle
· Consultation, both formal & informal, has also taken place with subject coordinators as part of the self-evaluation process
· The SDP sets out the priorities determined as part of the self-evaluation exercise.
· The School Development Plan will be subject to annual review in consultation with staff & Governors.  
· A new one-year plan will be produced each Autumn Term
· Coordinators will present action plans and progress towards targets at a full meeting of Governors on an annual basis
7. (a)  Key targets for the 2019 – 20 school-year are set out below.  Action plans have been devised in support of each target and are included at the back of this plan.  The targets have been devised in consultation with staff, parents, pupils and other agencies in support of children’s learning.

Key Targets for 2020 - 21
I. To implement action plans & monitor & evaluate progress towards targets

II. To make effective use of assessment data in tackling underachievement
III. Coordinator observation cycle & book looks focusing on differentiation in both planning & delivery of the curriculum subject to Covid-19 protocols
IV. To track the progress of underachieving pupils & implement effective strategies to raise standards
V. In Numeracy: to develop long-term plans as yearly overviews for each year group to ensure consistent progression
VI. In Numeracy: to improve the quality of teaching and learning of mathematical problem-solving and the children’s ability to think mathematically
VII. To improve the quality of teaching and learning of mathematics problem solving and the children’s ability to think mathematically
VIII. In Literacy: to improve the quality of teaching and learning of writing across year groups
IX. To raise standards in Literacy through targeted intervention for those children identified as at risk of underachieving.
X. In ICT: UICT updated tasks implemented based on new “desirable features” CCEA
XI. Use Google Classroom and SeeSaw to ensure a means of remote learning is available

XII. ICT.  Undertake staff iPad training that will further develop use in teaching and learning Primaries 1 to 7

XIII. In SEN: to revise the existing SEN Policy in response to legislative change with the introduction of a 3 Stage Code of Practice.

XIV. In SEN: Deliver raising awareness training to staff re the introduction of a revised SEN Code of Practice

XV. The “Engage programme.”  Aim to close the attainment gap between disadvantaged pupils and their peers following a period of lockdown
XVI. Nursery and Foundation Staff training on Observation and Assessment- in school training. (Nursery and Foundation Stage Co-ordinators)
XVII. Nursery Unit: The integration of iPads to assist with observation and assessment
XVIII. Nursery unit: Introduce a weekly movement to music session
XIX. Targeted redevelopment of the refurbished school & nursery unit – Implement rolling programme to replace interactive whiteboards with LCD interactive smartboards
End of Key Stage Assessment outcomes:
In consultation with staff & on the advice of teaching unions, the school will not participate in End of Key Stage Assessment during 2018 – 19 unless otherwise instructed.  The principal will continue to attend overviews organised by the CEA if formal assessment resumes.
2019 -20 School-year:

	Communication at Key Stage 1

	
	Target
	Result

	Level 2 & above
	*Non-participation
	

	Level 3
	Non-participation
	


	Communication at Key Stage 2

	
	Target
	Result

	Level 4 & above
	Non-participation
	

	Level 5
	Non-participation
	


	Using Mathematics at Key Stage 1

	
	Target
	Result

	Level 2 & above
	Non-participation
	

	Level 3
	Non-participation
	


	Using Mathematics at Key Stage 2

	
	Target
	Result

	Level 4 & above
	Non-participation
	

	Level 5
	Non-participation
	


*On the advice of recognised teachers’ unions represented at this school.
(a)  Action plans have been devised in preparation for the delivery of targets.  These detail the actions to be taken, those responsible, timescales and arrangements for monitoring & evaluation.  The action plans are found at the end of this section.

(b)  The school will invest funds from within its LMS budget and to include extended schools funding in support of the above plans.  Governors have set aside funds for the purchase of additional resources in support of school & extended school activities.

(c)  The School Development Plan & associated action plans will be monitored and reviewed as detailed in each action plan.  The leadership team supported by teaching staff and outside agencies as appropriate will review progress against set targets. In recognition of the need to set aside time for consultation and curriculum development opportunities, the staff development programme provides timetabled access to that process.

(d) The Board of Governors will review progress towards targeted actions annually.  There will also be an annual review of the in-year development plan and consultation re new 1-year and 3-year plans.  The process of self-evaluation and actions to meet targets are delegated to the principal, SMT and staff on a day-to-day basis
Appendix A
FORM BP1: Approval Category 1b.  Actively managed.

3-year Budget 2018 - 21
Est. balance @31st March 2020 = - £60,819
Est. balance as a % of available budget = - 18.5%
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